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Village of La Grange 

Zoning Board of Appeals 

Regular Meeting of February 21, 2019 

 
A regular meeting of the Zoning Board of Appeals for the Village of La Grange was held at 7:30 

p.m. on Thursday, February 21, 2019 on the second floor Auditorium Room of the Village Hall, 

53 S. La Grange Road, La Grange, Illinois. 

 

I. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 

 

Chairman Pappas called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 

 

Verify Quorum 

 

Upon roll call the following were: 

Present:  Finder, Levato, O’Connor, Edwards, Blentlinger, Pappas 

Absent:  Tussing 

 

Community Development Director, Charity Jones, Village Planner, Heather Valone, 

Jason Noe Residential Building Inspector, and Trustee Mark Kuchler were also 

present. 

 

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – SEPTEMBER 20, 2018 

 

Commissioner O’Connor made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Levato to 

approve the minutes from September 20, 2018 with no changes.  A voice vote was 

taken: 

Ayes:  All  

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

III. BUSINESS AT HAND 

 

ZBA #626 – A  VARIATION FROM PARAGRAPH 3-110C1 (REQUIRED 

FRONT YARD) OF THE ZONING CODE WITHIN THE R-5 SINGLE 

FAMILY RESIDENTIAL DISTRICT, DIONDRE ALEXANDER AND 

CHERIE SNEED-ALEXANDER, 315 E. FRANKLIN AVENUE. 

 

Chairman Pappas asked the audience to please stand and raise his/her right hand.  He 

then administered the oath.  He then called for a motion to open the public hearing. 

 

Commissioner Blentlinger made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Edwards to 

open the public hearing for Case #626.  A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 
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Staff Presentation 

 

Heather Valone, Village Planner, said back in April 2018 the applicant applied for a 

building permit to construct a new single-family home on the subject property. The 

permit was reviewed for compliance with the zoning code and engineering 

requirements as well.  The permit underwent multiple reviews before being issued.  

At that time the permit met all zoning requirements for minimum yards, building 

coverage and lot coverage. At that time the front yard was approved for a 25-foot 

setback.  Code requires a minimum setback of 35 feet unless you are adjacent to 

existing homes that are less than 35 feet.   If the adjacent neighboring homes are less 

than 35 feet, the applicant can average the two yards but the house can never be less 

than 25 feet from the front property line.   

 

In this case, the two neighboring properties have minimum front yards of 17 feet and 

18 feet, however the house can never be less than 25 feet from the front property line, 

so the applicant was approved at 25 feet. They underwent inspections for their 

foundation in September and October.  At that time, the applicant’s contractor should 

have to submitted a spot survey, per the Village’s requirements, prior to decking and 

continuing building the home.  Unfortunately, the spot survey was not submitted until 

prior to the contractor framing the house.   

 

Mrs. Valone stated in January staff notified the contractor and home owner that the 

spot survey needed to be submitted.  The applicant submitted the spot survey later in 

January but the foundation did not comply with the required 25 feet front yard.  She 

showed on the overhead how the house including the bay window was required to 

follow the 25 feet per the approved permit.  In the code, because the bay window has 

a foundation and it is not cantilevered, it is required to follow the 25-foot require front 

yard.  Had the bay window been cantilevered then it would have be permitted to 

encroach up to three feet into the required yard.   

 

As constructed, the front bay window was only setback 21.92 feet and the rest of the 

house sitting just over 24 feet.  The applicant is requesting the reduced setback for the 

21.92 feet.  Other than the front yard, the applicant is not seeking any other variations 

from the zoning code at this time.   

 

Chairman Pappas asked if any of the Commissioners had any questions for staff.  

None responded.  He then asked for the applicant to come up and make a 

presentation. 

 

Applicant Presentation 

 

Diondre Alexander, applicant, said he has always lived in La Grange.  He bought the 

subject property in 2015 and it was a vacant lot.  They started the building process 

with the Village back in April and got approved in August.  To his knowledge he did 

everything that he was supposed to do per the Village.  He hired a contractor to do   
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all the other things.  The contractor has acknowledged that he made a mistake and 

that it was done by one of his employees.  Apparently, the employee did not know 

that the property line was not at the sidewalk.  The three feet that they are short is that 

three-foot space, between the sidewalk and the property line.  Other than this 

everything else is correct.  

 

Chairman Pappas stated he would like to go through the Variation Standards.  He 

asked if there was any way that it could be fixed. 

 

Mr. Alexander said from what he had read in the staff report, the bay window can be 

cantilevered and that would lessen the variation request.  The bay window is only two 

feet wide, so the house will still be in violation.  It would also require disturbing the 

foundation.  The suggestion was to dig down and dig the foundation out.  The 

foundation is going to settle overtime, and chances are he is going to end up with a 

leaking basement in the future.   

 

Chairman Pappas stated that speaks to the practical difficulty or hardships created for 

you when carrying out strict letter of the zoning code.  The next one that they will be 

looking at is the “Unique Physical Condition”.  He feels the only thing unique was 

there was an error made.  The next standard is that it is “Not Self-Created”.  The 

applicant is not the contractor and didn’t do the measuring, but essentially you are 

responsible for your contractor’s actions. 

 

Mr. Alexander said that is what he was told by the Village.  He did everything 

possible within his limits.  As the property owner, he paid for everything and did 

everything that he was supposed to. The contractor made the mistake.   

 

Chairman Pappas stated for standard five, “Not Merely Special Privilege”.  It was 

stated there are some setbacks on the block that are less than what they are asking for.    

 

Mr. Alexander said there are five homes on their side of the block.  Of the five homes 

only one is setback further than his.  All the other ones have a smaller front yards.   

 

Chairman Pappas asked if there was ever a house on this lot before. 

 

Mr. Alexander stated there was and it was knocked down sometime in 2008-2009.  

The Village tore the house down and another company bought it.  He bought it from 

that company.   

 

Chairman Pappas and the Commission had no comment for the standard “Code and 

Plan Purposes”.  He then went back to standard four “Denied Substantial Rights”.  

This has been partial covered by the fact that there are other people on the block that 

have setbacks that extend beyond the minimum.  They talked about the “Essential 

Character” but he would like to discuss number eight “No Other Remedy”. Originally 

when he read the case it stated that the whole house may have to be demolished.   
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Mr. Alexander stated that was what he was originally told his options were 

demolition or applying for the variation.  He understands the rules and he did 

everything he could to follow those rules.  He understands the suggestion for the 

cantilever but even if you do that the house still will not be within the code.   

 

Chairman Pappas asked if any of the Commissioners had any questions. 

 

Commissioner Edwards asked if the contractor was going to speak or answer 

questions.   

 

Mr. Alexander said he is present and can answer questions. 

 

Commissioner Edwards stated in the report it stated there was an original inspection 

failure.  He asked what was that for. 

 

Mr. Alexander said it was for the foundation footings.  When the Village demolished 

the house they dug out the foundation of the house.  He is not sure where they got the 

fill from to fill the hole back in.  There was a lot of river rock on the bottom of the 

hole.  There are some rocks that are three to four feet in diameter. When they dug the 

footings, they were dug to deep.  However, he had to dig down to level the bottom.   

 

Chairman Pappas then asked if there was anyone in the audience that wanted to speak 

in regard to this public hearing. 

 

Public Comment  

  

Carolyn Gothard, 316 Franklin, stated the house itself will be a great enhancement to 

the community and the block.  She did not notice the difference because the house to 

her is within the range of the other houses.  She has known the applicant and his 

family for a long time and she is in support of this application.   

 

Markus Washington, Pastor for Sign of the Cross Christian Ministries, said he lives 

next door to the applicant.  The houses on the block are real old and his house is 130 

years old.  A lot of the framed homes on this side of town were brought over years 

ago.  He is looking forward to having the applicant as a neighbor and his family has 

lived in the community for over 100 years.  He hopes this can be worked out so the 

house does not need to come down.   

 

Bret Miller, 325 E. Franklin, stated he fully supports Mr. Alexander and the variance.  

He feels it will be a beautiful addition to the block. 

 

Hector Reyes, 326 E. Calendar, said this is not the applicant’s mistake and he hopes 

that he will be able to finish his house.  He has been living here for 18 years and he is 

happy to have him as a neighbor. 

 



5 

 

Dorothy McKinnon, 31 Bluff, stated the house that was previously there was a two 

flat with a side drive.  In the rear was a coach house and three car garage with a four 

bedroom apartment.  The front porch ejected out and it was a very small front yard.  

She was happy to see something going in that space.  She is in support of the 

applicant and feels that you cannot notice that it sticks out. 

 

James Niehoff, 328 E. Franklin, said he is also in favor of the application.   

 

Suzanne Swec, 304 E. Franklin, stated she had noticed that when they build the bay 

window that it was past the required setback.  She feels bad for the applicant and he 

has a case against the contractor.  She hopes that the builder does have a plan to 

cantilever the bay window.  She has also noticed that the builder has been back a few 

times and thinks they have been continuing to work on the house.  She feels the 

applicant should have researched the contractor.  The boulders were the old 

foundation of the house.  The houses on the block are about 100 years old and the 

foundations don’t protrude as far as his does.  She does not feel the exception should 

be granted because then more people will be asking for exceptions.  She feels bad for 

the applicant but again the builder should be held liable.   

 

James Niehoff stated he has not seen any additional work going on at the site since it 

has been stopped. 

 

Ms. Gothard said she also has not seen any work being done on the house. 

 

Pastor Washington stated they did cover the roof so that the weather does not get 

inside.  Mr. Alexander was there putting up plastic on the inside to keep the weather 

out.   

 

Mrs. Valone said the work stopped but they were allowed to put up ice and water 

shield on the roof and Tyvek the house.  They were allowed to do this to secure what 

was constructed while the variation was in process.  This would prevent the 

constructed elements from negatively impacting the neighboring properties. The 

applicants and contractor were asked to clean up the site per Village regulations. 

 

Mr. Alexander stated they were never asked to stop.  Staff did say it was best to stop 

the work during the variation process and they have.  He said he himself has gone 

there to cover windows.  He also stops in to make sure nobody has been in the house.   

 

Chairman Pappas asked if he thought about taking legal action against the contractor.   

 

Mr. Alexander said if he has and will if he has to.  He understands that this was a 

mistake.  The contractor is working with him and has not walked away. 

 

Commissioner Finder asked how common is the three foot offset from the sidewalk, 

from the marked cross to the property line.   
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Mrs. Valone stated she does not have hard data.  From other plats that she has 

reviewed as part of her normal permitting job duties, the sidewalk cross can range 

anywhere from six inches to three feet from the property line.  The more common that 

the sidewalk cross is between six and one foot from the property line.  

 

Commissioner O’Connor asked if this has happened before. 

 

Mrs. Valone said she has only worked for the Village for a year and a half, and during 

that time she has not had something like this happen before. 

 

Bernadine Sims asked what is the distance required between each side of the houses. 

 

Mrs. Valone explained the different distances for front, side, and rear setbacks and 

how they are measured. 

 

Chairman Pappas asked if there were any further questions or comments from the 

audience.  None responded.  He then called for a motion to close the public hearing. 

 

Commissioner Blentlinger made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Levato to 

close the public hearing for Case #626.  A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

Zoning Board of Appeals Discussion 

 

Commissioner Blentlinger asked if on Attachment One that is the order of the 

inspections. 

 

Mrs. Valone said yes they are listed in order. 

 

Commissioner Blentlinger stated it shows that they missed the spot survey as well as 

the drain tile damp proofing inspection as well.  She asked if the other inspections 

completed and passed. 

 

Mrs. Valone said the two inspections that precede the spot survey, there was one issue 

that they corrected, re-inspected, and reapproved.  Then they passed their section 

inspection where they reached the spot survey requirement.   

 

Commissioner Blentlinger asked is there is a reason why code would want a 

foundation over a cantilever for the bay window.   

 

Mrs. Valone stated bay windows when they are cantilevered are only permitted to 

encroach into the front and rear yards.  The code is very specific on how a bay 

window is defined and how much area it is allowed to take up on the front of the 
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house and that it is cantilevered.  When the bay window has a foundation then the 

floor area of the basement is increased.  

 

Commissioner Levato asked if at any point do they look to see if the building line is 

setback the 25 feet or is it only done after pouring. 

 

Mrs. Jones, Community Development Director, said in the Village of La Grange they 

don’t have a practice of regularly measuring at the point of the inspection.  When they 

are out there they are looking to make sure that the forms are properly set, the 

excavation is appropriate, and all the construction elements are where they should be.  

That is why the Village requires the spot survey to be completed once that foundation 

is in and before they continue on with further work.  If there is a problem then it is 

corrected at that point.  

 

Chairman Pappas asked the Village Inspector in his experience how many contractors 

will perform a form board survey before the foundation is poured.  

 

Jason Noe, stated it depends, some contractors will and some will not.  The contractor 

takes the risk upon themselves in either case.   

 

Commissioner Blentlinger asked since the backfill, drain tile and damp proofing 

inspection was missed, is there going to be an inspection for that or has it already 

been back filled in.   

 

Mr. Noe stated at this point he could not inspect it.  He does not recommend digging 

it up because it could unstabilize the foundation that is currently there.  He would 

recommend the architect of record to provide a report that everything was installed 

properly to the Village.   

 

Chairman Pappas asked for the Commission opinions. 

 

Commissioner Edwards said he was part of the two variances on Park in 2018 and 

both were for porches.  Part of their discussion was that it was a very unique block.  

He feels there is uniqueness here with both of the houses on either side protruding.  

He asked staff if the houses next to him are just porches or are they foundations.   

 

Mrs. Valone stated she can think of three houses along the block that encroach within 

the required front yard that do not have porches. 

 

Commissioner Edwards stated section 3-101 talks about how they want high quality 

residential construction to enhance the neighborhood.  He feels the applicants are 

trying to do both. 

 

Commissioner Finder said under “No Other Remedy”, they could destroy the house 

but how much will that cost and how much in resources will be wasted.  If you just 

demolished the foundation where the bay window is then you will ruin the foundation 
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of the house.  He does not see the value of either of those options.  As far as setting 

precedence, since the deficiency is the exact same dimension of the discrepancy 

between the cross and the offset, it was clearly a mistake.  He is definitely leaning 

towards approval of the variation. 

 

Commissioner O’Connor stated he agrees. 

 

Commissioner Levato said he agrees and commends the family for doing something 

with an empty lot. 

 

Chairman Pappas stated a lot of variance requests they get are from homeowners all 

across town are willing to improve their homes and make the neighborhoods better.  

They do have rules, however but sometimes you have to look at everything.  He 

appreciates all the comments that they heard this evening.  He then called for a 

motion for recommendation. 

 

Zoning Board of Appeals Recommendation 

 

Commissioner Edwards made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Finder to 

recommend to the President and Board of Trustees approval of the variation for Case 

#626 as presented with a 21.92 front yard setback.  A roll call vote was taken: 

Ayes:  Edwards, Finder, Blentlinger, O’Connor, Levato, Pappas  

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

IV. OLD BUSINESS 

 

None 

 

V. NEW  BUSINESS 

 

None 

 

VI. ADJOURNMENT 

 

Commissioner O’Connor made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Levato to 

adjourn the meeting at 8:30 p.m.  A voice vote was taken: 

Ayes:  All 

Nays:  None 

Motion passed 

 

 

 

 

Minutes prepared by Peggy Halper 





















Or through a narrow hallway/closet:  

 

This hallway/closet is the only closet on the first floor.  This is where you will find our iron, our vacuum, our broom, 
cleaning supplies, children’s puzzles/games and all other necessities to maintain the house (and a few to help maintain 
our sanity).  The stairs need to be replaced due to age.  They are rickety and are pulling away from the stone 
foundation.  However, they cannot be brought up to code in their current location.   

Knowing this, we have spoken with two designers and 5 architects who all agree that the stairs need be moved if want 
to have access to the basement that is up to code.  In an effort to utilize the best use of space, all agree that moving the 
stairs to our current kitchen is the best solution.          

With this, we needed to reimagine our first floor layout.  By bringing the stairs into the current kitchen space, we will be 
relocating the kitchen to the current dining room.  We will lose cabinet and storage space but gain better access to the 
basement.  In an effort to maintain the character of the house, we are moving the dining room built in hutch from the 
current dining room into the new dining room.  We are also incorporating the large leaded glass windows currently in 
our dining room into a feature of the new kitchen.  Throughout the entire process we are doing our best to maintain the 
old while bringing in a new functional space.  A few initial designs were rejected as they failed to maintain some of the 
historical significance and architectural details of the house.   

With this current design, we are seeking to enclose the cellar doors and ask for a variance to allow for a small addition 
of 19.1 square feet to create a more functional kitchen and basement for our family.  The addition will square off the 
back of the house where the cellars doors currently reside.  We understand that we are currently over our lot coverage-
even after the initial reduction in lot coverage with our garage rehab.  Even with this addition, we will still be under the 
lot coverage when we purchased the house.   We are hoping that you will see the extenuating circumstances that we 
have been given to bring this old home into a modern update-by maintaining as much of the original character while 
improving the functionality for our family.  

Thank you! 

Scott & Katie Lutzow 

  





a. State practical difficulty or particular hardship created for you in carrying out the strict letter of the

zoning regulations, to wit:

b. A reasonable return or use of your property is not possible under the existing regulations, because:

c. Your situation is unique (not applicable to other properties within that zoning district or area) in the following

respect(s):

5. Not Merely Special Privilege.  The alleged hardship or difficulty is not merely inability of the owner or occupant

to enjoy some special privilege or additional right not available to owners or occupants of other lots subject to the

same provision, nor merely an inability to make more money from the use of the subject property; provided, however,

that where the standards herein set out exist, the existence of an economic hardship shall not be a prerequisite to the

grant of an authorized variation.

The Lutzow’s are looking to create dry, functional living space in their basement but cannot make the renovations without relocating the basement staircase 
and bringing them up to code. After exploring numerous configurations, relocating the staircase into the kitchen is the best option but significantly reduces 
the space and storage of that area. The Lutzow's are looking to make both the basement and kitchen areas more functional by enclosing their old cellar doors 
and adding a small addition (19.1 sq ft) thus enabling code compliant access to the basement while adding the needed storage in the kitchen.

The current layout and location of the basement stairs prohibits rebuilding the existing basement staircase in a code compliant manner. The 
constraint forces a relocation of the staircase into the existing kitchen area, thus minimizing storage and functionality in the existing space. 
Without the variance approval, the Lutzow's would lose storage and space in their kitchen which is not a viable solution. However, if 
approved, the requested addition will allow the Lutzow's to create dry, livable space in the basement, relocate and build safe, code compliant 
basement stairs as well as reclaim a portion of the lost kitchen space by enclosing the space around the existing exterior cellar doors.   

Through multiple improvements to the exterior of the house and garage, the Lutzow’s have reduced their lot coverage and increased their 
permeable space. Most recently with the garage remodel, they reduced the overall lot coverage by over 100’ sf. Given the new/current plat of 
survey, they are under the lot coverage by 214 sf.  The Lutzow’s now seek to make similar improvements to the interior of their house and are 
requesting a fraction of what they had previously given for their newly proposed renovations. The challenge of bringing the current basement 
staircase to code, in its existing form and location is forcing the Lutzow’s to take corrective action. Through consultation with multiple 
Architects and Designers, the small proposed addition is the most feasible solution to provide functional living space on par with the 
neighborhood.

2. Unique Physical Condition.  The subject property is exceptional as compared to other lots subject to the same 
provision by reason of a unique physical condition, including presence of an existing use, structure, or sign, 
whether conforming or nonconforming; irregular or substandard shape or size; exceptional topographical features; 
or other extraordinary physical conditions peculiar to and inherent in the subject property that amount to more 
than a mere inconvenience to the owner and that relate to or arise out of the lot rather than the personal situation 
of the current owner of the lot.

The Lutzow’s are unable to bring their basement stairs to code thus forcing them to relocate the staircase into the existing kitchen. The staircase relocation 
reduces the functional area of the kitchen which has led to the Lutzow’s variance submission.  The Lutzows are working within the confines of an older home 
attempting to keep the charm and character of the older home while updating for modern functionality.  

3. Not Self-Created.  The aforesaid unique physical condition is not the result of any action or inaction of the owner 
or its predecessors in title and existed at the time of the enactment of the provisions from which a variation is sought 
or was created by natural forces or was the result of governmental action, other than the adoption of this Code, 
for which no compensation was paid.

4. Denied Substantial Rights.  The carrying out of the strict letter of the provision from which a variation is 
sought would deprive the owner of the subject property of substantial rights commonly enjoyed by owners of 
other lots subject to the same provision.
The Lutzow’s seek to have a dry, inhabitable basement and functional kitchen like the rest of their neighbors. The current conditions of the 
basement make it non-functional and unusable. Because the basement stairs need to be relocated to bring them up to code, the Lutzow's are 
seeking a small addition to account for the lost space and storage in the new kitchen. 

The current basement is uninhabitable and non-functional. In order to create functional living space the basement, the stairs must be relocated 
and brought up to code. While moving the basement stairs to the kitchen creates the most functional layout, they negatively impact the 
functionality of the kitchen. The proposed solution will provide improve the functionality of both the kitchen and basement.

When the Lutzow's purchased their home in 2012, they fell in love with the character and details of the home but knew it was a fixer-uper. As 
their family of 3 has expanded to a family of 6, they need to make better use of the interior space which has led them to pursue a comprehensive 
interior remodeling effort. In order to create dry, livable space in the basement, the Lutzow's need need to relocate the basement stairs which 
ultimately takes away from the functional space in their kitchen. They are seeking a small addition to square off the NE corder of their house 
and add the functional space and storage lost by the relocation of the stairs. The variance the Lutzow's are requesting would allow them to 
create functional living space consistent with those of their neighbors and to the standards expected of the area.



6. Code and Plan Purposes.  The variation would not result in a use or development of the subject property that would

be not in harmony with the general and specific purposes for which this Code and the provision from which a variation

is sought were enacted or the general purpose and intent of the Official Comprehensive Plan.

7. Essential Character of the Area.  The variation would not result in a use or development on the subject property

that:

(a) Would be materially detrimental to the public welfare or materially injurious to the enjoyment, use,

development, or value of property or improvements permitted in the vicinity; or

(b) Would materially impair an adequate supply of light and air to the properties and improvements in the

vicinity; or

8. No Other Remedy.  There is no means other than the requested variation by which the alleged hardship or difficulty

can be avoided or remedied to a degree sufficient to permit a reasonable use of the subject property.

* * *

NOTICE:  This application must be filed with the office of the Community Development Director, at least four 

weeks prior to the next available hearing date, no later than 5:00 p.m. on Thursday, accompanied by necessary data 

called for above and the required filing fee of Five Hundred Dollars ($500.00).  Applicant must post on the property 

a sign provided by the Community Development and produce a picture of sign on property.  After the Village 

Board of Trustees meeting, the sign must be returned to the Community Development Department.   

This application requires a public hearing set, noticed and conducted by the Zoning Board of Appeals.  

Recommendations by the Zoning Board of Appeals for his application will be considered by the Village Board for 

final action within 60 days after the conclusion of the hearing. 

The applicant must submit seventeen (17) 11 x 17 or 8 ½ x 11 copies of any drawings, plats of survey, etc., required 

for this application a minimum of thirty days in advance of the public hearing date.   

If possible, also please submit electronic copies of plans.    

The above minimum fee shall be payable at the time of the filing of such request.  It is also understood that the 

The variation would not result in an altered use, intent or purpose of the subject property that is not in harmony with the general 
purpose of the existing structure.

No, the variation would not impair light or air flow to the surrounding areas.
(c) Would substantially increase congestion in the public streets due to traffic or parking; or 

No, the variation would not impact any public areas
(d) Would unduly increase the danger of flood or fire; or

(e) Would unduly tax public utilities and facilities in the area; or
No, the variation would not impact public utilities or facilities in the area

(f) Would endanger the public health or safety.

No, the variation would not endanger public health or safety.

Multiple kitchen and basement layouts were evaluated prior to arriving at this design.  Other exploratory designs rendered spaces within the 
first floor as dead spaces, remove historical character or charm from the home or are financially unfeasible.  However, relocating the basement 
stairs necessitate a reconfiguration of the kitchen.  With the small addition to the back of the house, the Lutzow’s are able to capture the best 
use of the first floor space.  

No

No
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